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August 9, 2018
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance for Council approval of the March 2019 Public Transportation Service Changes for King County. This ordinance seeks approval of a number of changes to the Metro Transit system, including: discontinuing Route 201 and reinvesting those hours in Route 204 for more Saturday service on Mercer Island; and revising routes that serve SR-520 due to Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) construction. Due to the the final phase of construction of WSDOT’s SR-520 project, the stops at the Montlake Freeway Station will be closed in March 2019 .
All proposed changes are consistent with the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 and with King County Metro Service Guidelines. Metro uses the service guidelines, adopted by Council in 2011 and updated in 2015, to evaluate, design and modify transit service to meet changing needs and to deliver efficient, high-quality service. By focusing on corridor productivity, social equity, and geographic value, the service guidelines help Metro ensure that decision-making and recommendations to policy makers are transparent, objective, as equitable as possible, and aligned with regional goals for public transportation. 

These proposed changes also further the goals of the Strategic Climate Action Plan by ensuring the availability of frequent, efficient transit, giving residents reason to choose transit more often, thereby reducing emissions from privately owned vehicles. The service revision on Mercer Island included in this ordinance improves travel options for people by adding Saturday bus service on Mercer Island.
Route 201 Discontinuation

The proposed ordinance for March 2019 would discontinue Route 201, which operates between the Mercer Island Park and Ride in the north and the Mercer Village Shopping Center on the southern end of the island. Route 201 operates two trips in the a.m. and one trip in the p.m. peak. In terms of ridership, Route 201 is among the lowest ridership routes in Metro’s system. The latest data show Route 201 averages six riders per day. 
By comparison, Route 204 runs along the spine of Mercer Island (Island Crest Way) and is the island’s primary fixed route service. However, Route 204 does not currently operate on the weekend. By deleting Route 201, Metro will be able to reapply its service hours to operate Route 204 hourly on Saturdays, over a span of roughly nine hours. The City of Mercer Island and Metro have both received requests for Saturday service; this would meet that need. This service is consistent with Access paratransit service which is already provided on Saturdays on Mercer Island. 
Metro engaged stakeholders in a variety of ways, including direct email messages to stakeholders, bus stop rider alerts, an online survey, and by informing riders on the bus.  With this information from stakeholders, Metro staff worked closely with City of Mercer Island staff to produce this 201/204 proposal, which was strongly supported by the Mercer Island Mayor and City Council. A summary of outreach activities is provided in the enclosed public engagement report.  
Montlake Freeway Station Closure
The proposed ordinance would also revise routes that currently serve the Montlake Freeway Station on SR-520 in Seattle (Routes 252, 255, 257, 268, and 311). The Montlake Freeway Station is at the western edge of Lake Washington, just south of the Montlake Bridge, and will permanently close in March 2019 due to WSDOT completing the final section of SR-520. All routes that serve the station will now continue on SR-520 without deviating. There will not be a replacement stop within half a mile of the current station.  There are no changes to Access paratransit service related to this service change.
Equity and USDOT Title VI

In accordance with U.S. Department of Transportation (USDOT) Title VI regulations (49 CFR Part 21) and King County Code and policy, Metro prepared and considered the “March 2019 Public Transportation Service Changes Title VI Service Equity Analysis,” enclosed with this transmittal. In addition to ensuring compliance with USDOT Title VI regulations, this analysis promotes consistency with King County’s goals as articulated in the County’s Equity and Social Justice Strategic Plan 2016-2022. Identifying the relative impacts of proposed changes to low-income and minority communities is an important step in applying the “fair and just” principle as stated in the King County Strategic Plan 2010-2014 and providing for for equal access to opportunities for all as outlined in the 2015 King County Strategic Plan Update.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance to approve the March 2019 Public Transportation Service Changes. If you have any questions, please contact Bill Bryant, Managing Director of Service Development, King County Metro Transit Division, at 
206-477-6456, or bill.bryant@kingcounty.gov.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosure

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation


Rob Gannon, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Christina O’Claire, Assistant General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Bill Bryant, Managing Director, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Katie Chalmers, Supervisor, Service Planning, Metro Transit Division, DOT
